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160/23
Apologies.

Cllrs.  S Kenyon-Ellis and T Mcdonagh.
161/23
Declarations of Interest.

None.
162/23
Dispensation Requests.

None.
163/23
Public Participation.


None.

164/23
Minutes of the Meeting held on 11th December 2023.
Resolved that the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 11th December 2023, copies of which had been previously circulated to members, be signed by the Chairman as a true record.

165/23
Matters arising from the Minutes of the Meeting held on 11th December 2023.
Minute 157/23 – 49 Bus Service – No further information was available. A suggestion to site the bus stop on Leicester Road on the village side of Park Street had been turned down on safety grounds.
166/23
Accounts.
The Clerk submitted details of accounts due for payment, copies of which were circulated to members at the meeting, as set out below:
	Reference
	
	Payee
	
	
	Details
	
	Amount
	
	
	

	Online Payments
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BL1197
	
	Regent Samsic
	
	
	Cleaning
	
	446.80
	
	
	

	BL1198
	
	Equals (KPCM Display Ltd)
	
	
	Hot Surface Signs
	
	8.58
	
	
	

	BL1198
	
	Equals (ADCB Ltd)
	
	
	CCTV camera cage
	
	38.74
	
	
	

	BL1198
	
	Equals (Lightsave Ltd)
	
	
	Ceiling and Wall lights
	
	24.99
	
	
	

	BL1198
	
	Equals (Safety Services Direct)
	
	
	Manual Handling Training
	
	16.20
	
	
	

	BL1198
	
	Equals Fair FX (HP Instant Ink)
	
	
	Ink Replacement Service
	
	2.99
	
	
	

	BL1199
	
	Evoke Transport Planning Consultants Ltd
	
	
	Site Audit and Input to Design
	
	1,200.00
	
	
	

	BL1200
	
	John Flower (Sainsbury’s)
	
	
	 Staff Xmas Presents
	
	67.40
	
	
	

	BL1200
	
	John Flower (Morrisons)
	
	
	 Staff Xmas Presents
	
	28.50
	
	
	

	BL1201 – BL1206
	
	Various
	
	
	 Wages
	
	4,629.93
	
	
	

	BL1207
	
	HMRC
	
	
	Tax & NI
	
	1,727.72
	
	
	

	Direct Debits
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	DD10December
	Water Plus
	
	
	Water Services
	
	24.32
	
	
	

	DD13December
	Nat West Bank
	
	
	Bank Charges
	
	29.90
	
	
	

	DD16
	
	British Gas
	
	
	Electricity
	
	12.53
	
	
	

	DD18
	
	Biffa Waste Services Ltd
	
	
	Trade Waste Service
	
	74.16
	
	
	

	DD19
	
	Smartest Energy
	
	
	Electricity
	
	1,015.00
	
	
	

	DD9December
	Nest
	
	
	Pension Contributions
	
	226.94
	
	
	

	NWbank
	
	Playfinder
	
	
	Bookteq/Playfinder
	
	47.90
	
	
	

	NWbank
	
	SumUp
	
	
	SumUp Fees
	
	1.14
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	Total
	
	£9,655.73
	
	
	


The Clerk reported that the total receipts in December amounted to £2,818.76 excluding VAT.
The Clerk submitted a Bank Reconciliation Statement at 31st December 2023.
The Clerk also submitted details of petty cash payments for the December quarter. (To be circulated following the meeting).

Resolved that:
(i) The accounts as set out above be approved for payment.
(ii) The information on receipts be received and noted.
(iii) The Bank Reconciliation Statement at 31st December 2023 be received and noted.
(iv)  The petty cash payments for the December quarter be received and noted.
167/23   
District and County Councillors’ and Police Reports.
There were no County Councillor or Police reports. District Cllr. Birch stated he had nothing to report due to it being the Christmas period.

The Clerk provided members with crime statistics for the village for November 2023. It was noted that the number of reported crimes were continuing to decrease from its peak in September of 33.

 Resolved the reports be received and noted.
168/23    Correspondence.
The Clerk submitted details of correspondence received since the last meeting as set out below:

	Ref No.
	Received From
	Contents
	Agreed Action


	1
	Leicestershire Police
	Parish Council Event for the parish councils of the Harborough and Lutterworth District.
 
	The Chairman to attend.

	2
	Harborough District Council
	Local Plan – Issues and Options Consultation and public drop-in events. Period of consultation 16th January to 27th February
	Noted. Details of drop-in events to be circulated to all members. Response to consultation to be considered at the Parish Council meeting on 12th February


Resolved that the correspondence be received be noted and the action set out in the above table be approved.
169/23
Employees and Chair’s Reports.
There was no report from the Street Orderly.
The Chairman informed members she would be meeting with John Richardson the new Harborough Chief Executive the following Wednesday and would be showing him first hand the effect planning has had on the village in terms of development. She would also be pointing out the fact that there had been a greater number of houses than had been agreed in the Local Plan and the Neighbourhood Plan was being ignored. There was also the question of the conflict of interest that had been raised through the MP but as yet had not been responded to by Harborough DC and the loss of the retail units on the High Street development which had been a fundamental part of the original scheme.

The Chairman reported she had been in contact with Jake Atkinson from the LRALC to see whether they can help all parishes that have the same concerns to have a collective voice with Harborough DC.
The Chairman confirmed that she had chased Neil O’Brien MP about the investigation into the conflict of interest re the High Street planning application and had confirmation that they had received no response and that they would follow it up.

Resolved the reports of the Chairman be received and noted.
170/23
Planning Applications.
Members considered and commented on new planning applications received since the last meeting of the Council as follows:
	Reference
	Proposal
	Location
	Comment

	23/01639/OUT
	Outline application for the erection of a one and a half storey dwelling, and erection of a replacement garage for the host dwelling (access, layout and scale to be considered) 

 INCLUDEPICTURE "https://pa2.harborough.gov.uk/online-applications-skin/images/ico_comment.gif" \* MERGEFORMATINET 


	69 Leicester Road
	Comment – Parking, access and traffic

	23/01713/FUL
	Single storey rear extension and new roof to outbuilding 

 INCLUDEPICTURE "https://pa2.harborough.gov.uk/online-applications-skin/images/ico_comment.gif" \* MERGEFORMATINET 


	64 Leicester Road
	No comment

	23/01792/FUL
	Two and single storey side and rear extension 

 INCLUDEPICTURE "https://pa2.harborough.gov.uk/online-applications-skin/images/ico_comment.gif" \* MERGEFORMATINET 


	102 Main Street
	No comment


Resolved that the comments on planning applications as set out in the table above be forwarded by the Clerk to Harborough DC.
171/23
Flooding.
Members discussed at some length the events of Tuesday 2nd January which after heavy rain saw the centre of the village flooded with the Village Hall and a number of properties suffering flood damage. The cause appeared to be the inability of the Fleckney Brook to cope with the volume of water but it was unclear if this was due to obstructions further down stream, blocked culverts, run-off from new developments or a general lack of maintenance to the water courses.

Members felt the most positive action that could be taken was to ensure that the Fleckney Brook was cleared along its length through the village. In addition it was felt prudent to make Persimmon Homes and Davidson Homes aware of the extent of the flooding in the village. 
Resolved that:

(i) Steps are taken to ascertain the work and cost involved in undertaking clearance of the Fleckney Brook where it flows through the built part of the village.

(ii) A letter is sent to Persimmon Homes and Davidson Home making them aware of the extent of the flooding and the damage to properties.

172/23
Budget 2024-25.
The Clerk submitted a report which provided information on the estimated outturn for the current year (2023-24) and proposals for the Budget and the Precept for 2024-25 copies of which had been previously circulated to members.
The original budget for 2023-24 anticipated a sum of £63,330 being taken from reserves to balance the budget. The estimated outturn indicated that there will now be a surplus of £39,130 being added to reserves. The most significant items accounting for the decrease of £102,460 were the refund of VAT on sporting activities (£20,600) and delays in capital expenditure (£77,700).

The reserves carried forward at the 31st March 2024 were estimated to be £470,120 which includes an earmarked reserves of £70,000 as required by Sport England for the renewal of the AWP surface and £190,000 towards the replacement of the Sports Centre, giving free reserves of £210,120. 

The 2024-25 budget had been prepared on the basis of maintaining current levels of service with the new Sports Centre continuing to be the most significant capital project. The most significant variations from the 2023-24 budget relate to Election Expenses (-£5,760), Sports Centre (-£7,360), All Weather Pitch (-£5,100), Capital (+£32,050), Interest on Investments (+£9,340) and Grants and Contributions (+£97,750).

HDC has confirmed that the level of the Council Tax Support for 2014/15 will be maintained at the 2013/14 level i.e. £8,670.

At this stage the Precept has been included at the same level as the current year i.e. £101,050 but as the council tax base has increased from 1,456 Band D properties to 1,469.90 this has had the effect of reducing the Council Tax for Parish purposes from £69.40 per Band D property to £68.75 a reduction of 65p or 0.94%.

It is still not known whether local councils will be subject to any kind of capping in 2014/15 although it seems unlikely. An announcement on this is expected in January but it may be after the date of the Parish Council meeting in January. Should capping be imposed it may mean having a further budget meeting if the decision on the budget does not accord with the capping rules.

If capping does not apply in 2014/15 it may well apply in future years. There is also no guarantee that Council Tax Support will continue beyond 2014/15. With this in mind consideration needs to be given to increasing the Precept in 2014/15 to provide a base for future years.

The budget for 2014/14 shows a deficit of £29,550 compared to £41,090(Budget) and £8,850(Outturn) for the current year. The Capital Expenditure budget for 2014/15 includes one-off costs of £23,370 which would not be repeated in future years although there may be other schemes to consider i.e. the Fitness Trail.

The effect of increasing the Precept on council tax and deficit is shown below:

Precept                  Council Tax                      Deficit
£101,050                £68.75                            £24,050
£105,000                £71.43                            £20,100
£110,000                £74.84                            £15,100
£115,000                £78.24                            £10,100
£120,000                £81.64                             £5,100

In 2013/14 the range of council tax amounts for all parishes in the Harborough District ranged from £2.02 to £87.95 with 10 parishes not levying a precept. Fleckney was the third highest. Only Lutterworth (£70.07) and Broughton Astley (£87.95) had a higher council ta
The Precept had been included in the Budget Working Paper at £183,860; an increase of 4.96% on the 2023-24 amount but with no increase in the Council Tax This is due to the increase in the Council Tax Base with the number of Band D properties increasing from 1766.2 in 2023-24 to 1853.8 in 2024-25.

The Government has announced that the Council Tax referendum principles will not be extended to local (parish and town) councils in 2024-25. 

The budget for 2024-25, based on the 4.96% increase in the Precept would result in a surplus of £21,120 compared with a budgeted deficit of £63,330 for the current year. Both amounts included a contribution to the sinking fund of £10,000 to replace the surface of the All Weather Pitch. 
Members considered the effect of different increases in the Precept on the deficit and Council Tax and felt that an increase of 10% in the Precept would be appropriate.
Based on a Precept of £192,690 (10% increase on the 2023-24 amount) the reserves at the 31st March 2025 were estimated to be £510,070 of which £80,000 is earmarked to replace the surface of the All Weather Pitch and £190,000 remains towards the costs of replacing the Sports Centre building on the assumption that the £100,000 for planning application fees etc is met from S106 monies. 

With free reserves estimated at 31st March 2024 to be £213,370 members considered if it would be appropriate to consider earmarking a further sum for the replacement of the Sports Centre. Free reserves of around £150k would be sufficient to cover six months expenditure which would allow a further £60k to be transferred to the earmarked reserve.         .

Resolved that that:

(i) The Estimated Outturn for 2023-24 is noted.
(ii) The Budget for 2024-25 is agreed.
(iii) A sum of £60k is transferred from free reserves to the earmarked Sports Centre New Build reserve at 31st March 2024.

(iv) The Precept for 2024-25 is set at £192,690.   Please find attached the draft budget for 20114/15 for your perusal.

HDC has confirmed that the level of the Council Tax Support for 2014/15 will be maintained at the 2013/14 level i.e. £8,670.

At this stage the Precept has been included at the same level as the current year i.e. £101,050 but as the council tax base has increased from 1,456 Band D properties to 1,469.90 this has had the effect of reducing the Council Tax for Parish purposes from £69.40 per Band D property to £68.75 a reduction of 65p or 0.94%.

It is still not known whether local councils will be subject to any kind of capping in 2014/15 although it seems unlikely. An announcement on this is expected in January but it may be after the date of the Parish Council meeting in January. Should capping be imposed it may mean having a further budget meeting if the decision on the budget does not accord with the capping rules.

If capping does not apply in 2014/15 it may well apply in future years. There is also no guarantee that Council Tax Support will continue beyond 2014/15. With this in mind consideration needs to be given to increasing the Precept in 2014/15 to provide a base for future years.

The budget for 2014/14 shows a deficit of £29,550 compared to £41,090(Budget) and £8,850(Outturn) for the current year. The Capital Expenditure budget for 2014/15 includes one-off costs of £23,370 which would not be repeated in future years although there may be other schemes to consider i.e. the Fitness Trail.

The effect of increasing the Precept on council tax and deficit is shown below:

Precept                  Council Tax                      Deficit
£101,050                £68.75                            £24,050
£105,000                £71.43                            £20,100
£110,000                £74.84                            £15,100
£115,000                £78.24                            £10,100
£120,000                £81.64                             £5,100

In 2013/14 the range of council tax amounts for all parishes in the Harborough District ranged from £2.02 to £87.95 with 10 parishes not levying a precept. Fleckney was the third highest. Only Lutterworth (£70.07) and Broughton Astley (£87.95) had a higher council tax.

None of the figures in the budget are set in stone although the majority will be unavoidable if the current range of services etc. continue to be provided. 

If you have any queries about any of the figures or require any explanations do not hesitate to contact me.

The Budget and setting the Precept for 2014/15 will be the main focus of the meeting on the 13th January 2014. Please find attached the draft budget for 20114/15 for your perusal.

HDC has confirmed that the level of the Council Tax Support for 2014/15 will be maintained at the 2013/14 level i.e. £8,670.

At this stage the Precept has been included at the same level as the current year i.e. £101,050 but as the council tax base has increased from 1,456 Band D properties to 1,469.90 this has had the effect of reducing the Council Tax for Parish purposes from £69.40 per Band D property to £68.75 a reduction of 65p or 0.94%.

It is still not known whether local councils will be subject to any kind of capping in 2014/15 although it seems unlikely. An announcement on this is expected in January but it may be after the date of the Parish Council meeting in January. Should capping be imposed it may mean having a further budget meeting if the decision on the budget does not accord with the capping rules.

If capping does not apply in 2014/15 it may well apply in future years. There is also no guarantee that Council Tax Support will continue beyond 2014/15. With this in mind consideration needs to be given to increasing the Precept in 2014/15 to provide a base for future years.

The budget for 2014/14 shows a deficit of £29,550 compared to £41,090(Budget) and £8,850(Outturn) for the current year. The Capital Expenditure budget for 2014/15 includes one-off costs of £23,370 which would not be repeated in future years although there may be other schemes to consider i.e. the Fitness Trail.

The effect of increasing the Precept on council tax and deficit is shown below:

Precept                  Council Tax                      Deficit
£101,050                £68.75                            £24,050
£105,000                £71.43                            £20,100
£110,000                £74.84                            £15,100
£115,000                £78.24                            £10,100
£120,000                £81.64                             £5,100

In 2013/14 the range of council tax amounts for all parishes in the Harborough District ranged from £2.02 to £87.95 with 10 parishes not levying a precept. Fleckney was the third highest. Only Lutterworth (£70.07) and Broughton Astley (£87.95) had a higher council tax.

None of the figures in the budget are set in stone although the majority will be unavoidable if the current range of services etc. continue to be provided. 

If you have any queries about any of the figures or require any explanations do not hesitate to contact me.

The Budget and setting the Precept for 2014/15 will be the main focus of the meeting on the 13th January 2014. 
173/23
Applications for S106 Grants.
Members considered making applications to Harborough DC for S106 grants for the under mentioned projects:

Allotments Leicester Road - Chemical Accessible Toilet - £1,870

Allotments Leicester Road - Defibrillator - £2,520

New Sports Centre – Fees £88,800
New Sports Centre – Fees and build costs – Maximum sum available.

Resolved that the applications as detailed above be submitted to Harborough DC for S106 grants.

174/23
Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 12th February 2023 at 7.00 pm. 
The Meeting closed at 8.30 pm.
Signed…………………………………. Date……………….

Chairman
Minutes of the Meeting of the Fleckney Parish Council held at the Sports Centre, Leicester Road 15th January 2024.





Present:


Cllrs. S Wyche (Chairman), A Birch J Brummel, J Earwaker, J Everitt, C McKemey, D Parker, S Parker and S Robson.





J H Flower, Clerk to the Council
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